


FOREWORD

The Statistical Report Series consists of research carried out by the
staff and consultants of the Economics Office. The purpose of the Series is
threefold. First, it deals with studies on the quality and comparability of the
data compiled by the Bank from national sources in   its   member   countries
and   data   prepared by      international organizations. Second, it attempts
to fill information gaps by deriving new statistical series from available data.
Third, it presents new applications of statistical methods for use in the Bank's
operational work.
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HAKCHUONG CHOO
Chief Economist



TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page

I.   INTRODUCTION                                     1

II.  EXTERNAL DEBT SITUATION IN 
      DEVELOPING WORLD                               1

III. EXTERNAL DEBT SITUATION IN ASIAN AND
      PACIFIC DEVELOPING COUNTRIES                              5

IV.  EXTERNAL DEBT SITUATION IN INDIVIDUAL
      ASIAN AND PACIFIC DEVELOPING COUNTRIES                                 12

V.   HIGHLIGHTS OF FINDINGS                                                  20

     APPENDICES



A SURVEY OF THE EXTERNAL DEBT SITUATION IN ASIAN AND PACIFIC DEVEWPING
COUNTRIES: 1987-1988

1. INTRODUCTION
˝

˝
1.       This paper reviews the external debt situation in Asian and Pacific
developing countries (APDCS) in 1987 and 19881. The review is primarily based on
data of the World Bank and the Organization for Economic Cooperation and
Development (OECD) for the period up to 1987,2 and ADB staff estimates for 1988.
Compared with the previous surveys, the coverage of the present paper is wider
because of the inclusion of two South Pacific Countries (viz., Fiji and Papua
New Guinea) and two Indo-China countries (viz., Lao PDR and Viet Nam). However,
the topics and discussion still are organized similarly as the previous surveys3

Section 11 reviews briefly the main features in the global external debt
situation of developing countries in 1987; section III analyzes the changes in
the external debt of APDCS; section IV examines the specific debt situation in
individual borrowing APDCS; section V highlights major findings; and an appendix
provides supporting statistical tables.

˝
11. EXTERNAL DEBT SITUATION IN THE DEVELOPING WORLD

˝

˝
2. The external debt of developing countries continued to rise in 1987.
According to OECD data, the total outstanding debt of the developing world
increased by 10.2 per cent to $1,296 billion at the end of 1987 from $1,176
billion at the end of 1986. However, about 60 per cent of this increase were
attributable to valuation effect of the dollar depreciation during that year4.
If adjustment is made for exchange rate valuation effect, the increase in 1987

                                                          
1  Similar reviews had been made in previous years, the latest being Jungsoo Lee and I. P. David, A Survey of the Debt

Situation in Asian Developing- Countries - 1986, Statistical Report Series No. 10 (Asian Development Bank, April
1988).

2  See OECD, External Debt Statistics (Paris, 1988); OECD, Financing and External Debt of Developing Countries,
   1987 Survey (Paris, 1988) and World Bank, World Debt Tables (1988-89 Edition, Washington D. C., 1988).
˝

3  OR. cit.
4  The dollar value of non-dollar denominated liabilities was substantially increased by the depreciation of the dollar

during 1985-1987.



was only 4.1 per cent. If adjusted further for inflation rate1, the developing
world external debt in real terms rose by only 1 per cent in 1987.

3.         According to World Bank estimates, the external debt of all
developing countries increased further to $1,320 billion at the end of 1988;
this increase, however, is much lower than the nominal growth of over 10 per
cent in 19876 The slowdown is attributed to three main factors; (i) voluntary
debt reduction by the commercial creditors7; (ii) currency valuation effects
caused by a US dollar appreciation in 1988 (as opposed to a depreciation in
previous years); and (iii) the continued reluctance of commercial lenders to
provide new funds to the heavily-indebted countries.

4.         Among the geographical regions of the world, Latin and Central
America had the largest share of total developing country debt, although this
share continued to decrease from 38 per cent at the end of 1985 to 36 per cent
at the end of 1987. On the other hand, the share of Africa (South of Sahara)
increased substantially while that of Asia remained at about 27 per cent of
total developing countries' debt (see Chart 1).

5.         Borrowings from financial markets continued to be the dominant type
of external debt, accounting for about 46 per cent of total debt outstanding at
the end of 1987 (see Chart 1). Other important categories of debt are export
credit (19 per cent), borrowings from multilateral institutions (13 per cent)
and Official Development Assistance (ODA) (9 per cent).      All types of
borrowing increased in 1987, but ODA and multilateral loans rose more rapidly,
while borrowings from financial markets increased rather slowly. The latter
reflects partly -the reluctance of commercial banks to provide new funds to
heavily indebted countries as mentioned above and partly the higher dollar
content of bank loans which limited the valuation effect in comparison with
other categories.

6.         Although the acute threat of the debt crisis to the international
banking system has abated in recent years, the situation in many developing
countries continues to be difficult. Compared with

˝

                                                          
1  CDP deflator of the U.S. rose by 3 per cent in 1987.
6  External debt of the developing world in 1987 rose by 10.2 per cent according to OECD data and 11.2 per cent

according to World Bank data.

7 Debt buybacks and debt-equity swaps were the main vehicles for this. For detailed discussion, see World Bank,
World Debt Tables (1988-1989 edition, Washington, D. C., 1988), Volume 1.
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III. EXTERNAL DEBT SITUATION IN ASIAN AND PACIFIC DEVELOPING COUNTRIES

9.         This section examines the external debt of APDCS, which are grouped
as Newly Industrializing Economies (Hong Kong; Republic of Korea; Singapore; and
Taipei, China); Southeast Asian countries (Indonesia, Lao PDR, Malaysia,
Philippines, Thailand and Viet Nam); South Asian countries (Bangladesh, Burma,
India, Nepal, Pakistan and Sri Lanka); South Pacific countries (Fiji and Papua
New Guinea) and People's Republic of China (PRC). The analysis will make use of
both OECD and World Bank data1. Because of their wider coverage, OECD estimates
generally tend to be higher than World Bank estimates. The former are
consolidated from creditor sources (essentially for transactions with OECD
creditors) and debtor sources, while the World Bank data are mainly from debtor
sources. Thus, as seen in Table 1, the external debt of APDCs as at the end 1987
was $353 billion according to OECD and $303 billion according to the World Bank.

10.        In nominal terms, the total external debt of APDCs grew from 1986 to
1987 by about 12-14 per cent, depending on which data is used. Among the country
groups, PRC showed the most rapid increase of about 40 per cent in 19872.  On
the other hand, the 1987 external debt of the NIEs remained approximately at the
1986 level, while that of the other APDC groups rose by over 10 per cent.

11.      The external debt situation in APDCs as a whole compares favorably with
the average of developing world. In 1987, the ratio of debt outstanding to
exports was 104 per cent for APDCs and 212 per cent for all developing
countries. The ratio of debt outstanding to GNP was 30 per cent for APDCs and 50
per cent for developing world. Both debt service ratio and interest service
ratio were lower in APDCs than in all developing countries (see Chart 3).
Although external debt/GNP and the debt service ratio of the APDCs rose slightly
in 1987, debt/exports and the interest service ratio declined. Moreover, the
debt situation is estimated to have improved substantially in 1988 as
merchandise exports grew by over 20 per cent, while debt outstanding increased
by only 1 per cent.

12.        Among the country groups of APDCS, the debt positions of the NIEs and
PRC were relatively comfortable as reflected in the low level of their debt
indicators. However, the situations in Southeast Asian and South Asian countries
were not quite as comfortable (see Chart 4 and Appendices 11-15); for instance,
in 1987 the debt outstanding to export External debt data for Hong Kong and Viet
Nam are available only in OECD.

                                                          
1  External debt data for Hong Kong and Viet Nam are available only in OECD.
2  OECD and World Bank data reflect increases of 37.8 per cent and 40.5 per cent, respectively.
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˝
new borrowing, the country's debt was reduced to $46.7 billion by end- 1987 and
further significant reduction was expected in, 1988. Korea provides an example
of a successful export-oriented development strategy, which helped the country
grow out of its debt. The external debt of Taipei, China, on the other hand,
increased sharply in 1987 due to the huge inflow of short-term capital attracted
by the improved investment opportunities in capital and real estate markets. The
trend was stemmed in 1988 as the same short-term capital began to flow out of
Taipei, China.

B.   Southeast Asian countries

19.       One bright aspect in Southeast Asia is the booming foreign direct
investment encouraged by favorable domestic policies and improved, competitive
position which has been helped by currency appreciation in Japan and the NIES.
There are also the rising tourism and exports earnings, which have enabled some
countries, such as Malaysia and Thailand, to improve their debt servicing
capabilities, restrain new borrowings and even prepay existing high-cost
obligations. The external debt burden, however, remains heavy for the other
Southeast Asian countries.

20.       In 1987, Indonesia replaced the Republic of Korea as the most heavily
indebted Asian country (see Chart 5). Its external debt of about $53 billion
that year was estimated to have risen to about $56 billion at the end of 1988
(see Table 6). The country's debt indicators deteriorated substantially in the
1980s. The debt service ratio rose to 33 per cent in 1987 from about 13 per cent
in 1980. The rapid increase in external debt and debt service burden of this
country reflects primarily its increasing current account deficit caused by the
decline in the value of oil exports and secondarily by the high concentration
(about 60 per cent) of strong currency-denominations in its total debt. To
manage the impact of falling oil prices, Indonesia has taken decisive policy
reforms especially since 1986 to improve competitiveness and efficiency of its
industrial sector. This is having a positive effect on the recently expanding
non-oil exports.

21.       The external debt of Lao PDR stood at $740 million at end-1987 and is
estimated to have reached $1 billion at the end of 1988. This amount is high
when compared with the country's merchandise exports earnings estimated at $49
billion and $52 million in 1987 and- 19881, respectively.    A majority of this
debt, however, is owed to CMEA Countries (Council for Mutual'Ee6nomic Assistance
Countries) which is interest-free and some of it may not have to be paid with
convertible currencies. Moreover, the country rescheduled some of its debt,
which delayed most repayments falling due in the Seventh Plan (1986-1990) to
beyond 1991.   Hence, though unknown, Lao PDR's debt service ratio is perceived
to be still manageable.

˝

                                                          
1   Source: Key Indicators of DMCs of ADB, July 1989.
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˝
term debt alone totalled.$2,373 million in 1987, which was equivalent to one-
fourth of the annual exports of goods and services. External debt outstanding is
estimated to have remained at around $30 billion in 1988.

24.       The external debt of Thailand continued to rise to reach $20.7 billion
as at the end of 1987 and $22 billion as at the end of 1988. However, its
external debt situation improved substantially in 1987 on account of 18 per cent
and 8.4 per cent growth in exports and GNP, respectively. The debt/exports and
debt/GNP ratios declined; and both debt service ratio and interest service ratio
fell (see Appendices 11- 15). In particular, the debt service ratio (on long
term debt) declined to 20.6 per cent in 1987 and, for the same reasons, is
estimated to have fallen further to 17 per cent in 1988.

25.       Viet Nam's external debt was about $10 billion as at the end of 1987.
By the end of 1988, it was estimated to have reached $12 billion (including
arrears of $1.8 billion). This is more than 10 times its annual merchandise
exports.     The ratio of total scheduled debt service to exports was also quite
high at 49 per cent in 1987 and is estimated to have risen to 77 per cent in
1988. These figures indicate a precarious debt situation, not to mention an
inability to service fully debt obligations as evidenced by arrears. About 80
per cent of Viet Nam's external debt are owed to GMEA countries.

C.   South Asian countries

26.       A substantial portion of foreign capital flows to South Asian
countries has been grant aid, which does not constitute external debt1.
Furthermore, more than 70 per cent of these countries' external debt has been
from official creditors, thus the borrowing terms have been very favorable.
Nevertheless, the external debt situation in these countries continued to
deteriorate in the 1980s (see Appendices 11-15). Collectively, the South Asian
countries' total external debt more than doubled from 1980 ($37 billion) to 1987
($82 billion); during the same period, the debt/exports ratio rose from 158 per
cent to 266 per cent, the debt/GNP ratio from 17 per cent to 26 per cent, and
the debt service ratio also more than doubled from 9 per cent to 20 per cent.

27.       Over 90 per cent of Bangladesh's $9.5 billion debt were from official
creditors and most of it was borrowed on concessional terms. Still, the external
debt situation in Bangladesh deteriorated substantially in the 1980s. For
example, from 343 per cent in 1980 the total external debt rose to 499 per cent
of exports in 1986. The debt service ratio also increased from 6.6 per cent to
17.1 per cent during the same period. There was some improvement in 1987 owing
to a remarkable 27 per cent increase in exports. The external debt was estimated
to have remained at $9.5 billion in 1988.

˝

                                                          
1 See Jungsoo Lee and I. P. David, Changing,, Pattern of Financial Flows to Asian and Pacific Developing Countries,
  ADB Statistical Report Series No. 11, 1989.



32.       Sri Lanka's external debt situation deteriorated in the 1980s: the
ratio of debt outstanding to exports rose from 123 per cent in 1980 to 225 per
cent in 1987 and the ratio of debt outstanding to GNP increased from 46 per cent
in 1980 to 72 per cent in 1987.  The debt service ratio also rose from 6 per
cent to 17 per cent. As in other South Asian countries, the current account
deficits of Sri Lanka were financed mainly by grant aid and ODA loans. Long-term
borrowings from official creditors account for about 72 per cent of total debt;
this, however, is second lowest only among the South Asian countries (India's 66
per cent is lowest (Appendix Table 3).  Thus, the relatively high share of
private credit in Sri Lanka's debt portfolio has been a significant source of
rising debt-service payments.      In view of the deteriorating debt situation,
the Government has been abstaining from non-concessional borrowings from private
sources since 1985.  Net transfers from long-term debt flows, which had been
declining continuously from $326 million in 1982 to $33 million in 1987, do not
augur well for the country which, still badly needs foreign capital inflows (see
Appendix 16).

D.  South Pacific countries

33.       Although Fiji and Papua New Guinea (PNG) financed the bulk of their
current account deficits through grant aid, their external debts continued to
accumulate as they also relied on borrowing. However, whereas Fiji depended more
on official creditors, PNG borrowed mainly from private creditors: 60 per cent
of Fiji's $466 million dollar debt as at end of 1987 was from official sources
compared with 30 per cent of PNG's $2,712 million total debt (see Appendix 3).
Fiji's total debt, which in 1987 was 42 per cent of GNP and 90 per cent of
exports, is manageable.   Its debt service ratio, which is just above 10 per
cent, indicates that debt servicing should not be a problem in the near future.
On the other hand, PNG's debt is almost the size of its annual GNP and is twice
its yearly export earnings (see Appendices 11 and 12). The country's debt
service ratio (on long-term obligations alone) stood at 37 per cent in 1987,
which is second highest among the APDCS. It was estimated to have- risen further
to 39 per cent in 1988.     Thus, PNG's debt situation is getting to be more
difficult and merits closer monitoring and attention.

E. People's Republic of China

34.       Foreign capital began to flow into PRC after the economic reforms
initiated in late 1978, which allowed greater trade and investment relations
with the outside world. There has been a massive inflow of both bank loans and
foreign direct investment particularly since 1985. As a result, external debt
rose rapidly in recent years and reached $30 billion as at the end of 1987; it
is estimated to have risen further to $38 billion as at the end of 1988.
The structure of the external debt of PRC is quite different from that of India.
The share of official creditors - multilateral and bilateral - in total long-
term debt was only 40 per cent in PRC, compared with 82 per cent in India. PRC's
main creditors were financial markets. This implies that, for the same amount of
borrowing, PRC's debt service burden will be much heavier than that of India.
Nevertheless, owing to the size of the country, PRC's $30 billion external debt
in 1987 was only 10 per cent and 75 per cent respectively of GNP and exports.
The debt service ratio is still below 10 per cent. Thus, the debt burden is not
particularly heavy.



V. HIGHLIGHTS OF FINDINGS

35.       The total external debt of developing countries grew by about 10 per
cent in 1987 and was estimated to have grown by another 3 per cent in 1988.
The higher growth rate in 1987 was due mainly to the effect of exchange rate
changes, i.e., the 1987 depreciation of the dollar vis-a-vis the other major
currencies increased total external debt in dollar terms, while its appreciation
in 1988 had the opposite effect.   However, despite the sustained growth in
external debt, the global debt situation is viewed to have generally improved in
recent years because of the more rapid increase in exports. The debt service
ratio declined from 24.6 per cent in 1986 to 22.6 per cent in 1987 and is
estimated to have declined by another I per cent in 1988. The debt/export ratio
also declined from 223 per cent in 1986 to 212 per cent in 1987 and is expected
to have declined further in 1988.

36.      The total external debt of APDCs rose by about 12 per cent in 1987 to
reach $314 billion1 at the end of the year. The external debt of PRC rose by 38
per cent from 1986 to 1987, the highest increase among the country groups, while
that of the NIEs remained approximately at its 1986 level.   The external debt
of the other country groups rose at a rate of over 10 per cent.

37.       PRC's debt was estimated to have increased further by 25 per cent in
1988.   Those of India and Indonesia rose significantly also. On the other hand,
the NIEs were able to trim their external debt in 1988 by some 20 per cent on
account of their current account surpluses. Malaysia is also estimated to have
reduced its external debt in 1988 by over $1 billion or some 15 per cent. On the
whole, the total external debt of APDCs is estimated to have grown slightly to
$319 billion (including Vietnam) as at the end of 1988.

38.       The external debt situation in APDCs as at end-1987 compared favorably
with the average of developing world. For example, the ratio of debt outstanding
to exports was 104 per cent for APDCs compared with 212 per cent for the whole
developing world. The picture is estimated to have improved further in 1988 when
APDC exports rose by over 20 per cent while the external debt rose by just over
1 per cent. Furthermore, the loan terms for APDCs as a whole compared favorably
with the terms for the developing world as the terms of new commitments for
APDCs generally improved in recent years. Average interest rates continued to
decline for three consecutive years, at the same time that average maturity
increased.

39.       Among the APDC country groups, the South Asian countries had the most
favorable loan terms as they tended to rely more on concessional flows. As at
the end of 1987, the share of concessional debt in total long-term debt was 77
per cent in the South Asian countries compared to 15 per cent in the NIES.
The share of concessional debt in Southeast Asian countries declined drastically
from 68 per cent in 1970 to 25 per cent by 1987.

40.       A recent disturbing phenomenon relating to long-term debt flows is the
negative net transfers experienced by some Southeast Asian and South Pacific
countries.     Southeast Asian countries as a whole experienced negative net
transfers for three consecutive years beginning 1985 while South Pacific
countries began to do so since 1986. As these countries still need net inflow of

                                                          
1 This is based on World Bank data, plus the $10.7 billion ADB staff estimate for Vietnam. Debt outstanding was
higher at $353 billion according to OECD data.



foreign capital to support their economic growth, the continuing and increasing
negative net transfers are a matter of concern.

41.       External debt is not a problem for any of the NIEs since these
countries' debt outstanding and debt service payments are quite low compared
with their exports, GNP and international reserves. The Republic of Korea, which
had been the largest debtor in Asia until 1986, reduced its debt substantially
by prepaying its existing debt and restraining new borrowing.      In fact, the
NIEs have succeeded to transform themselves from the importers to suppliers of
foreign capital.

42.       Indonesia became the largest debtor of Asia from 1987 and its debt
situation worsened substantially in recent years. The Philippines has not made
much progress in alleviating its heavy debt.        Its net transfers from long-
term debt alone turned negative in 1986 and doubled to over -$1.2 billion in
1987, which left much less than desired for the country's domestic needs. The
external debt of Lao PDR and Viet  Nam are quite high when compared with their
exports or GNP. In contrast, the debt situations in Malaysia and Thailand are
comfortable and have shown some improvements in recent years.

43.       The debt situation in South Asian countries has been deteriorating in
the 1980s. The ratio of debt outstanding to exports rose from 158 per cent in
1980 to 266 per cent in 1987.        The debt service ratio also increased from
8.9 per cent in 1980 to 20.3 per cent in 1987. The situation has been most
difficult in Burma due to stagnant exports. Also, the debt service ratio of
India had reached over 20 per cent for the last two years.

44.       The situation in PNG needs careful monitoring since its debt service
ratio has been extremely high. In contrast, the situation in Fiji remains
manageable.

45.       The external debt of PRC rose rapidly in recent years, the average
annual growth rate from 1981 to 1987 having been about 32 per cent. Although the
external debt burden is not so high when assessed in relation to the country's
exports and GNP, the rapid rate at which the debt is increasing merits
attention.

46.       The external debt of APDCs is expected to grow further in the coming
two years. The situation will vary among countries. The levels of debt are
expected to decline further in the NIEs and Malaysia, but are projected to rise
in most other APDCS. Although the debt situation in the APDCs as a whole is
projected to improve in the coming two years as exports will grow much faster
than either outstanding debt or debt service payment, the debt burden is
expected to remain heavy in Burma, Indonesia, Lao PDR, Papua New Guinea, the
Philippines and Viet Nam.



APPENDICES

1     External Debt Outstanding (World Bank Data)
2 External Debt (World Bank Data) by Type of Creditors and Type of

Debt
3 Composition of External Debt (World Bank Data) by Type of Creditors

and Type of Debt
4     External Debt Outstanding (OECD Data)
5     External Debt (OECD Data) by Type of Debt
6 Composition of External Debt (OECD Data) by Type of Debt
7 Total Long-Term Debt Service (World Bank Data)
8 Interest Payments on Long-Term Debt (World Bank Data)
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10 Exports of Goods and Services
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14   Interest Service Ratio

15     Ratio of Debt Service Payments to GNP

16 Net Transfers from Long-Term External Debt
17 Average Interest Rate of New Commitments
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